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To Los Altos City Council Members

I hope that you will read the attached letter from me with comments on the application for a conditional use permit
by the Foothills Congregational Church (FCC) requesting use of their facility's first floor classrooms by a private
school. This is a complex and challenging consideration for Council, and with 261 pages of Staff report, I appreciate
the amount of time that is required by each of you to prepare thoroughly and thoughtfully. In my letter, I have tried
to provide information on some key aspects of this consideration that I believe have not been adequately considered
or addressed by Staff, or the applicant(s).

Also attached, is a table that I reference in my letter that lists the requirements for schools based on California Title
22 and Title 5, both of which are circumvented by the private school and FCC declaring the school to be a Heritage
School.

My sincere thanks to each of you for your diligence and dedication to helping our City thrive.

Harry
Harry Guy - Resident



















March 22, 2021 

To: Los Altos City Council Members 

Re: Foothills Congregational Church Conditional Use Permit Application 

My name is Jill Curcio.  I live with my family on Orange Avenue in Old Los Altos Neighborhood.  After a 
recommendation from the Planning Commission, I volunteered to be one of three neighbors who met with 
representatives from Foothills Congregational Church (FCC) in regular meetings for about 4 months to 
understand each other’s perspective on why we were for and against the issuance of a Conditional Use Permit 
(CUP) at this site and in our neighborhood.  While the meetings provided an opportunity to understand one 
another, ultimately, we did not reach an agreement. 

With over a year’s worth of information gathered, I am putting forth what I believe to be the most relevant 
explanations as to why the site is inappropriate for a school.  My request is for City Council Members to deny 
this Conditional Use Permit application and honor the intent of the law which is primarily designed around the 
health and life safety of people, and in this case children, in the occupied buildings. 

Critically Sub-Standard Non-Conforming Site 
FCC is located on a nonconforming lot (Code 14.66.030) and falls noticeably short of what would be critical for 
basic safety at a school or daycare, as shown below.   

Municipal Code 14.58 Required Actual 
Lot Size One Acre ½ Acre 

Front Yard Min depth of 40 feet 15 feet along Lincoln Avenue 
Side Yard 2-story/corner lot: 45 feet 26 feet along Orange Avenue 
Rear Yard Min depth of 50 feet <3 feet along St. Nicholas Church 

Off-street parking & loading 1 parking space per 2 employees Zero off-street parking 
 

Safety, Risk, Liability 
Los Altos Chinese School (LACS) is categorized as a Heritage School which places the onus of facility safety and 
risk squarely on the city of Los Altos, where the building is located, according to the CA DOE.   

This CUP would be the first one of its kind issued in Los Altos – a Heritage School on a nonconforming lot.  
Additionally, it would set a clear precedent for similar CUPs on the two adjacent nonconforming church lots 
meaning 3 times the risk for the students and the neighbors.   

This is our city’s densest neighborhood with only one street in and out, University Avenue (also a well-known 
cut-through from Foothill Expressway to I-280).  The addition of 1 to 3 schools would add even more density 
and cause big change to Historic Old Los Altos. 

The Traffic Impact Analysis Report states that “the number of students is typically the most reliable 
independent variable when estimating” the associated car trips to and from a school.  It is especially important 
to apply this common sense when considering pedestrian and bicycle safety in the neighborhood during the 
afterschool and Peak PM hours while walking the dog or while neighborhood kids wander about outside 
before dinner, around Redwood Grove and Shoup Park, to and from Downtown. 

 



LACS - 9 Los Altos locations 
LACS currently has 9 locations in Los Altos: one at each of our seven LASD elementary schools, at the Lutheran 
Church, and at the Grant Park Community Center.  Unlike FCC, all these sites are perfectly suited facilities with 
proper classrooms and bathrooms, and outdoor play space that meets safety standards for the students, and 
with room to grow.   

Matters of Good Faith and Integrity 
Then, there is the matter of operating in good faith.  I am concerned because LACS fully opened and operated 
at FCC without a CUP in 2019 until the City closed them down.  I am concerned that some might believe that 
the church is in financial dire straits even though we were told under no uncertain terms they are not.  I am 
concerned because when asked if the church planned to apprise their insurance company of the school and 
seek out references from the other landlords for this tenant, the answer was No.  I am concerned that the 
neighbors would be left to police the Conditions put forth in the CUP. 

After Planning Commission and Complete Streets hearings, I am also concerned that City Government is under 
the impression that there is an afterschool childcare shortage in Los Altos.  I spoke with Sandra Bush in LASD’s 
District Offices. She tells me that while there is a scramble at the beginning of each school year as families 
figure out which afterschool programs will be best for their children, once settled there is room for everyone.  I 
spoke with BCS and Pinewood regarding afterschool childcare needs since these are the LACS students that 
LACS says would be relocated to FCC.  I was told that while BCS parents would appreciate having on-site 
afterschool care for their children, there are many programs available to meet needs and that provide 
transportation from BCS to the afterschool sites.  Pinewood provides their own on-site afterschool programs 
until 5:30pm each day.   

In Summary 
All things considered and with reference to the four sections of Los Altos Municipal Code Section 14.80.060 as 
the guiding principle for City Council’s decision, I do not see a clear path for acceptance of this CUP application.  
The proposed location is neither “desirable”, nor “essential”, neither “an appropriate location”, nor “a needed 
community facility” all due to the stated facility safety risks and the 9 other sites on which there is room for 
LACS to grow. Also, “…under the circumstances of the particular case”, due to this critically sub-standard non-
conforming site, the proposed location raises concern as being especially “detrimental to the health, safety, 
comfort, convenience, prosperity, or welfare of persons…”.  Again, this is not a low-risk, slightly non-
conforming site.  It is a critically sub-standard non-conforming site with significant risk. 

Thank you for listening.  I urge you to prioritize the integrity and safety of the students, residents, and all those 
who visit the neighborhood in your decision.  Please, let us end the March 23rd with everyone having a clear 
understanding of the specific rationale behind the outcome so that confusion does not bring distrust in the 
process as it did after the Planning Commission hearing of this matter. I believe a clear understanding gives us 
that feeling of having “been heard”, making it easier to move on. 

Sincerely, 
Jill Curcio, 482 Orange Avenue 
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